
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

16th September 2008

Present:
Councillor Freer (Chair)


Councillors Adams, Bayes, Lamb, S Lynch, Tebbutt, and Titcombe

Also Present:
Councillors Derbyshire and M Lynch

08.PP.16
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 30 July 2008 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair 

08.PP.17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


No declarations of interest were submitted.

08.PP.18
KETTERING BOROUGH EMPLOYMENT LAND BREAKDOWN  (ITEM 6)

A report was submitted on the updated employment land requirements within the growth town of Kettering and the smaller towns of Burton Latimer, Desborough and Rothwell, following the adoption of the North Northamptonshire Core Spatial Strategy. The Committee was invited to consider use of the information outlined in the report as the basis for employment land allocations at the identified towns. 

The report included the estimated ratio of working residents for every job in each of the four towns in 2008 and 2021, and examined a proposed strategic approach to meet the different requirements for employment land. 

Jane Gardner addressed the Committee under the Council’s Right to Speak policy and urged Members to adopt a more flexible approach, recognising the preferences of her client. The Head of Development Services confirmed that there would be an early review of the Core Spatial Strategy and the provision for employment would be included. This would provide an opportunity to influence the Council's future strategy, but the report was based on the currently adopted policy.    
Members discussed the approach outlined in the report and recognised the need to achieve a balance between under and over provision of employment land. 

Following questions regarding the proposals in relation to Burton Latimer, the Head of Development Services confirmed that the current assessment related to the job requirements as defined in the Core Spatial Strategy, and the Council’s response to the number of jobs required, but not their specific location. Supplementary Planning Documents and Area Action Plans would address the location of potential sites.  Whilst the figures were not absolute, if development opportunities were identified in Burton Latimer, these would be assessed on their merits when applications were submitted.      

It was felt there was a need for more industrial employment, particularly in respect of Rothwell and Desborough. It was noted that whilst the assessment undertaken for the whole area showed sufficient B8 jobs to 2021, more higher end jobs were required to diversify the economy. In that connection, the Committee had regard to paragraph 3.13 of the report which focused on knowledge based, customer service and skilled jobs. 

RESOLVED
that the findings of the report submitted by the Head of Development Services be approved as summarised in table 8, to establish the basis for employment land allocations in Kettering, Burton Latimer, Desborough and Rothwell.
08.PP.19
ROTHWELL AND DESBOROUGH URBAN EXTENSION AREA ACTION PLAN (ITEM 7)

The Committee examined the proposed next steps on the Area Action Plan for Rothwell and Desborough, following the adoption of the Core Spatial Strategy, revisions to the Planning Regulations (1 September 2008) and Minute no. 08.PP.18 above relating to employment.  Members were invited to consider the draft Guidance Note for Submissions which would be used to support expressions of interest in land around Rothwell and Desborough as potential sites for urban extensions. 

If approved, the guidance would be published on the Council’s web site and all interested parties identified during previous consultation activities would be notified. The proposed deadline for the receipt of expressions of interest would be 31 October 2008.

Regulatory changes had removed the preferred options stage, so when revised submissions had been received, a position paper would be prepared for the Committee. There would be an opportunity for public comment before the document was submitted to the Secretary of State for examination.

Mrs Gardner and Mr Perry addressed the Committee under the Council’s Right to Speak policy, following which it was suggested that the proposed deadline for receipt of expressions of interest could be amended to 28 November 2008. On that basis, officers would aim to submit the position paper to the Committee in January 2009.  Expressions of interest in the urban extension of both Rothwell and Desborough would need to be submitted at the same time, as there could only be a single process to consider these.   

It was noted that planning applications would have to comply with policies 15 and 16 of the Core Spatial Strategy in relation to energy efficiency and renewable energy.  

RESOLVED
(1) that, subject to any further amendments agreed by the Head of Development Services in consultation with the Chair of the Committee, the Guidance Note for potential developers / landowners set out at Appendix Ai of the report be approved.

(2) that a Position Statement be submitted

to a future meeting of the Committee on the sites identified and the approach to  development of urban extensions in Rothwell and Desborough.   

(3) The proposed deadline for expressions of interest be changed to 28th November. 

08.PP. 20
SITE SPECIFIC PROPOSALS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT DOCUMENT (Item 8) 

The Committee was informed that work had commenced on the Local Development Document (LDD) for Site Specific Proposals. Members of the Committee were invited to discuss the issues that would be addressed, the basis of an initial consultation document, and the approach to the consultation. 

The report focused on the range of issues that had not already been considered in connection with the Core Spatial Strategy. The LDD could not repeat National and Regional policy considerations.Officers would undertake consultation with key stakeholders and submit a report to the Committee in December 2008 or January 2009.        

Councillors identified a number of issues for potential inclusion in the Local Development Document and the Head of Development Services would check whether it was appropriate to include them during the drafting stage: 

· affordable housing

· highways (but a funding strategy would be required)

· housing mix / accessible housing

· location of employment especially with regard to office accommodation

· important local buildings requiring protection (i.e. not already listed or located in a conservation area)

· protection of the character of identified areas

· telecommunications / masts

                         RESOLVED
        (1) that the list of issues identified above be considered for inclusion in the proposed consultation document regarding the Local Development Document



(2) that the consultation proposals set out in section 3 of the report submitted by the Head of Development Services be approved. 

08.PP.21

 NEW CONSULTATION ON THE EAST KETTERING

                       URBAN EXTENSION STRATEGIC DESIGN

                       SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (ITEM 9)

The Committee was invited to approve a new period of public consultation on the draft East Kettering Urban Extension Strategic Design Supplementary Planning Document. The Planning Policy Manager explained that there had been a problem with online consultation undertaken as part of the previously approved process. As a result, a new four-week consultation was proposed, commencing from 19 September 2008.  Information was provided on the way in which the previously submitted consultation responses could be moved forward into the new process.
 RESOLVED

that the proposal, outlined in the report of the Head of Development Services, to undertake a new period of public consultation on the draft East Kettering Strategic Design Supplementary Planning Document be approved. 

08.PP.22         OPEN SPACE SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT (ITEM 10)

The Committee considered the report of the Head of Development Services regarding the consultation findings in relation to the draft Open Space Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) and Sustainability Appraisal (SA). The report outlined the issues identified during the consultation process and included suggested responses. The Planning Policy Manager summarised the way in which the comments received from a number of agencies would be addressed in the final document (a copy of which would be circulated to Members). 


RESOLVED   
that, subject to the amendments outlined in the report submitted by the Head of Development Services, the Open Space Supplementary Planning Document be adopted.

08.PP.23  
EXTENDED POWERS FOR THE NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE JOINT PLANNING COMMITTEE (ITEM 11)

Members were invited to consider the extension of powers of the North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Committee, so that it could adopt all joint local development documents specified in the joint Local Development Scheme. The reasons for the proposed extension of the Joint Planning Committee’s powers were explained in the report.

RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND     
that the Council amends the Constitution to extend the powers of the North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Committee, so that it can adopt all joint local development documents specified in the joint Local Development Scheme. 

08.PP.24
EAST MIDLANDS REGIONAL PLAN – SCHEDULE OF PROPOSED CHANGES (ITEM 12)

The report submitted by the Head of Development Services outlined the key findings of the draft East Midlands Regional Plan Schedule of Proposed Changes, as produced by the Government Office. Members of the Committee were invited to consider the Council’s proposed response to the consultation. 

The latest projections for population growth suggested that the East Midlands was likely to grow at a faster rate than any other region.  In connection with the Regional Transport Strategy.  Officers’ serious concerns relating to the proposal to delete the improvement schemes for the A14 were confirmed.  However it was noted that more promising news was now anticipated.

A further review of the Regional Spatial Strategy would be undertaken to address changes to 2031.

 RESOLVED
that, subject to appropriate adjustments to reflect the latest position, the Council’s formal response to the draft East Midlands Regional Plan Schedule of Proposed Changes be developed using Officers’ Comments set out in paragraphs 2.14 – 2.15 of the report.
08.PP.25
HARRINGTON AND THORPE UNDERWOOD VILLAGE DESIGN STATEMENT(ITEM 13)

The Committee received the Harrington and Thorpe Underwood Village Design Statement and considered its adoption as informal Council policy.  This was the second Village Design Statement that had been submitted to the Committee and its proposed adoption as informal Council policy would mean that it would form a material consideration in determining planning applications and could provide an evidence base against which future local development documents are shaped. A number of other villages had commenced Village Design Statements and Councillors were keen that these were submitted to the Committee at future meetings.   

It was noted that a report on the advantages to villages of preparing Design Statements had been submitted to a meeting of the Rural Forum, and this included a Guidance Note on the support available. 

The Harrington and Thorpe Underwood Village Design Statement was welcomed and congratulations extended to those who had contributed to the development of the document.


RESOLVED
that the Harrington and Thorpe Underwood Village Design Statement be adopted as informal Council policy and the Committee’s thanks be conveyed to everyone who had contributed, recognising the hard work and tenacity involved.  

08.PP.26 
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE AREA ACTION PLAN – PREFERRED OPTIONS (ITEM 14)

A revised report was circulated in connection with the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan – Preferred Options to provide Members with more up-to-date information about the progress of the consultation.  It was noted that the shop-based consultation seemed to be very successful and 70 people had attended the recent workshops, generating good discussions about the town centre. Two further workshops were planned (on 17 and 18 September 2008). Members were advised that traffic into, out of and around the town centre had been identified as a significant concern by many consultees.

The levels of attendance achieved at the workshops and the involvement of people who lived in Kettering town centre was welcomed.
RESOLVED    
that officers be thanked for their active support of the consultation on the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan and that the summary of consultation responses received to date be noted. 


(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.35 pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair

Planning Policy No. 

(16.09.08)

